Town of Glenville

Planning and Zoning Commission

Monday, February 11, 2013
Glenville Municipal Center

18 Glenridge Road

Glenville, NY 12302
Present:
Mike Carr, Chairman, Jim Gibney, Tom Bodden, Mark Storti, Tim Yosenick, Patrick Ragucci, and Kurt Semon
Also Attending:
Paul Borisenko, Building Inspector, Kevin Corcoran, Economic Development and Planning Department, Dana Gilgore, Engineering Department, Margaret Huff, Town Attorney, Paul Kenny, ZBA, and Chris Flanders, Recording Secretary
1.  Approval of the minutes of the January 14, 2013 meeting.
Motion:  P. Ragucci   Seconded:  T. Yosenick
Vote: 
Ayes: 5 
Noes: 0
Absent:1        Abstention: 1 (Kurt Semon)
            MOTION CARRIED

2.  Motion to approve the agenda 
Motion:   M. Storti    Seconded:   T. Bodden

Vote: 
Ayes: 6
Noes: 0
Absent:  1        

            MOTION CARRIED
3. Glenwyck Development, LLC
      Site Plan Review and Minor

    Dutch Meadows Lane                                                   (3-lot) Subdivision Preliminary

This proposal calls for the construction of a 110-unit independent living, senior apartment building and a 92-unit assisted living facility.  The property is located on the north side of Dutch Meadows Lane, west of Wal Mart and Horstman Creek.  The property is zoned Multi-Family Residential.  

Michael Tucker, Creighton Manning Engineering, reviewed the map to orient the audience.  He stated that the senior apartment building is planned for Lot 1, a 92-unit assisted living facility would be on Lot 2, and Lot 3 would be the remaining property.  Two detached garage units are planned.  The Stormwater Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP) has been sent to the Town and is being sent for review by a Third Party Engineer (TPE).  The access will be from Dutch Meadows Lane.  All parking, green space, setback requirements, etc., have been met.  The senior apartment building is a three story structure with 110 units.  The original concept included a full service dining facility, but that has been eliminated.
The vegetation that is shown on the plan reflects an intricate landscaping plan.

J. Gibney noted issues discussed at the agenda meeting.  He asked if the applicant is aware of the buffer for Horstman Creek should be increased due to pending trout stream classification.  Mr. Tucker said that he was aware and discussed it with the Glenville Environmental Conservation Commission at their meeting.  The buffer is shown as 50’ which meets Town code, and at the top of the bank it is 75’ in most instances.  
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M. Storti said maintaining stream canopy is also imperative, to keep the water cool.  It will take about 18 months for the stream designation.  M. Tucker said in anticipation of that designation, the applicant will treat the stream and stormwater as an already designated trout stream. 
K. Semon expressed concern of the driveway being closer than 75’ and materials used for snow and ice control.  M. Tucker said the road is at 75’, but the grading may be within 75’ but not closer than 50’.  Runoff will go through the stormwater treatment system before being released into the stream, and the applicants are willing to use environmentally compliant materials on the roadway.
J. Gibney asked about the drainage issues on the property.  M. Tucker said the parcel does not have great soils and the ground water is high, therefore the plan calls for smaller stormwater practices throughout the site rather than large retention basins.  This is more source treatment than end of the line treatment, which DEC is looking at more often.  D. Gilgore said based on a meeting today, he is confident the plan is thorough and will continue to be revised to accomplish drainage goals.
J. Gibney asked if any variances would be required.  Mr. Tucker said a variance would be requested to grant relief from the limit of 32-units for senior apartment buildings.  P. Huff said the ZBA will look at the layout, full access around the building for fire department access, and the size of the building and indoor unit square footage.  M. Tucker said the property is very close to Wal Mart, a big-box store, and would serve as a transitional building to residential areas.
M. Tucker said the building will include a pool, workout room, and a meeting room.

M. Storti asked if the applicant would entertain the idea of a conservation easement along the stream.  MaryBeth Slevin, the applicant’s attorney, stated that an easement may be difficult, but a deed restriction may be acceptable.
M. Storti said the Open Space Commission is looking for public access to stream corridors.
T. Bodden asked if this facility is comparable with the Baptist Retirement facility in size, and K. Corcoran answered that it is similar.  T. Bodden said if the objection is due to the character change in the neighborhood, Baptist Retirement is about one-half mile away.

When asked, the existing swimming pool shown on the map is on leased land.  Ms. Slevin will resolve that issue.  M. Tucker said it will not have an impact on this project.

The paper street off Route 50, shown on the map, will be used for the waterline connection.  Municipal sewers will be made available from the dead-end force main on the Wal Mart property.  M. Tucker also said sidewalks will be built to the Wal Mart property for pedestrian access. 

Discussion continued regarding fire apparatus, which will have full circulation around the buildings.  The buildings will have sprinkler systems.  Dennis Russell, Town of Glenville Water Department, met with the fire department to determine fire hydrant locations.  Water pressure will not be an issue.

D. Gilgore then addressed stormwater runoff next to a trout stream and suggested the basins be shaded as well.
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J. Gibney reported that the GECC issued a negative declaration for this project and suggested the following:
· The land clearing should proceed in phases so that areas that are not being immediately built on are not cleared.

· That the top soil stock pile be moved further away from the stream and indicate this on the map. (Per Erosion control plan, this will be moved)

· The stormwater management plan needs to be reviewed by the town’s consultant at the applicant’s expense.

· Consideration regarding the temperature of the discharged water to the stream that has trout in it.  (retention of water no more than 12 hours to mitigate overheating of the water)

· A letter from the fire chief indicating that the plans are satisfactory. (Thomas Corners Fire District)

· Comments regarding a possible bus stop or bus transportation. (M. Tucker stated they are contacting CDTA regarding this.)

· Review and consideration to the top of bank setback and that the forest canopy not be disturbed.

T. Bodden asked who owns this project, and was told Glenwyck Development will privately own the apartment buildings.  Glenwyck Development has a similar project in East Greenbush.  It will remain on the tax rolls.

K. Semon asked if the top soil would be reclaimed or would the lawn be sodded.  M. Tucker said soil would be reclaimed, and sodding would depend on timing.  There would be limited use of pesticides and fertilizer.  K. Semon noted the environmental assessment form states that pesticides and fertilizer will not be used.  M. Tucker will check on this.
M. Tucker stated traffic generation is low; 37 peak trips in the pm, 37 in the am.  Stop signs will be utilized.

When asked about FEMA’s recently redrawn floodplain lines, M. Tucker stated a base elevation study of the site will be prepared per the request of the Building Department.
MOTION
In the matter of the preliminary site plan review application by Glenwyck Development for construction of a 110-unit independent living, senior apartment building and a 92-unit assisted living facility located on Dutch Meadows Lane, the Planning and Zoning Commission finds that this application will not result in a significant potential adverse environmental impact.  Consequently, the Planning and Zoning Commission hereby issues a negative declaration.

Motion:   T. Bodden    Seconded:   M. Carr

Vote: 
Ayes: 7
Noes: 0
Absent:  0        

MOTION CARRIED  (Vote indicates arrival of Chairman Carr)
The preliminary application will continue next month.
Chairman Carr addressed the audience explaining that the following discussion is not a formal application but a concept, and this is not a public hearing.  As such, the floor is not open for 
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public comment at this time, however should Amedore Land Developers submit an application in the future, the audience will have an opportunity to speak.
CONCEPT DISCUSSION

3.  Amedore Land Developers
                  Conceptual 132-lot

     Swaggertown and Spring Roads

        Subdivision

This conceptual subdivision involves the establishment of 132 single-family residential building lots on a 214-acre parcel.  The property in question lies east of the Glen Oaks neighborhood off Spring Road and west of the Indian Hills neighborhood off of Swaggertown Road.  

Engineer Brett Steenburgh was present to represent Amedore Land Developers as was John Bossalini.
B. Steenburgh described the conceptual project.  He said the 214-acre parcel, bordered by Baldwin and Spring Roads and the Indian Hills neighborhood, has twelve access points via stub and paper streets designed for future development.  It is located in a Suburban Residential zoning district which allows single-family lots of 15,000 sq. ft. and corner lots of 22,500 sq. ft. with public water and sewer service.
B. Steenburgh said he has final wetland mapping form the Army Corps of Engineers and NYS DEC, and both have signed off on this project based on this mapping.  There are 47 acres of DEC wetlands, 7 acres of Army Corps designated wetlands, approximately 86 acres of DEC 100-ft. adjacent area, and 74 acres non-adjacent upland area.  
The four primary access points to the lots will be from Tomahawk Trail, Hillside Drive, Haviland Drive and Baldwin Road, across from Socha Lane, serviced by 14,000 lineal foot of new road.

B. Steenburgh stated Army Corps wetlands impact has been minimized to 1/10 of an acre.  There are no DEC freshwater impacts.  Engineering is working on permitting with attorney Terresa Backner who feels this is a permitable impact.  This leaves 160 acres of open space; 75% of the site will be open space.  

The plan provides wildlife connectivity through the area.  They are looking into possible conservation organizations to maintain these areas in perpetuity as they are a nice mix of forested area, wetlands and upland.
M. Carr asked if the DEC 100-foot wetland buffer is maintained throughout the plan.  B. Steenburgh said there will be 3.89 acres of disturbance to the 100-foot wetland buffer areas.  There is some encroachment which will be mitigated per DEC.  There are two federal wetlands, which are less regulated; one is the result of a man-made channel, and the second is located near the terminus of Hillside Drive.  The topography generally pitches north to south on the site.
The sanitary sewer connection will be from Glenview Drive.  There will be no septic systems.  

J. Bossalini said the Village of Scotia is receptive to the expansion of sewer service to the project site and has sent the plan to Schenectady County.
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M. Storti noted that the access from Baldwin Road should be across from Socha Lane for alignment.  B. Steenburgh said when final surveying is completed, they will be looking at that alignment issue.
When asked if the sewers would be throughout the site, as far as Baldwin Road, B. Steenburgh said yes, and there is the potential of extension of sewers to the existing neighborhoods.  Town water will be looped through the site.  Water connections are from the same points of vehicle access.
There does not appear to be any need for variances for this project.

There was some discussion of an isolated lot off Glenview Drive on a paper street.  B. Steenburgh will ascertain if this paper street is in the village or town.

T. Bodden said traffic flow, specifically shortcuts, is going to be an issue.  J. Gibney said although it is a circuitous route, the Commission needs to understand the traffic pattern.
Chairman Carr stated for the record that a lot of work needs to be done due to the impacting of state wetland buffer areas, potential change in traffic, and other issues.  Positive benefits are the water line looping through the area and public sewers.
J. Gibney noted that the Highway Department prefers hammerheads over cul-de-sacs for plowing, although developers prefer cul-de-sacs due to the increased number of lots that can be created.

M. Carr asked if the developers had a time frame in mind and was told there is no time frame yet as the developer is just in the concept stage and looking to see if it is acceptable.

M. Carr noted that of a number of proposals received over the years, this concept has the fewest number of houses.  It would certainly have an impact on the school district.
B. Steenburgh said phasing would depend on the market at the time.  Possible truck traffic was discussed.  B. Steenburgh said the land is fairly flat, and he can work with the grades.  They should balance pretty well.  M. Carr noted that a Charlton development has specified one entrance only for construction trucks, which may be desirable for this project.  J. Bossalini said with the installation of all the utilities, infrastructure would probably be put in all at once. He also said he anticipates 50% of the houses to have basements, as he understands ground water is going to be difficult.  Single-family homes would be built with three or four bedrooms.

M. Storti asked about utilizing the open space area as neighbors currently recreate in it.  B. Steenburgh said that is the developer’s long term intent; to find a conservation organization to manage and take ownership of the open space.  

The property is now under contract.  M. Carr clarified that if the applicant owns the property, he has the right to develop it; but it has to be done properly, within environmentally friendly standards, and with the existing neighborhoods in mind. 
M. Carr welcomed Pat Ragucci and Kurt Semon to the Commission and thanked them for volunteering their time.
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With no further items on the agenda, the meeting was adjourned at 8:10 p.m.
The next meeting of the Town of Glenville Planning and Zoning Commission is to be held on Monday, March 11th.  The agenda meeting will be held Monday, March 4, 2013. 
Submitted by Chris Flanders, Stenographer:    
Filed with Linda Neals, Town Clerk:
____________________________________                  _________________________________
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